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Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Durrington Town Council held at 7pm on Tuesday the 26th of May 2020, Via Webex virtual meeting.
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Mr D Healing, Mrs R Ellis,        Mr S Botham, Mrs K Sharp,      Mr J Ellis, Mr S Rennie,            Mr R Perry, Mrs M Wardell,      Mr I  Tierney, Mr B Turner, 
Mr P Galan-Bamfield, Mr P Paul
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs J Tudor
Mrs R Docker

Michael Farebrother
Mr G Wright
	Clerk
Admin Assist

PCSO

Wiltshire Councillor


PUBLIC QUESTIONS/COMMENTS – there were no members of the public present
179/20

ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Apologies received from Cllr Sue Paines
180/20

ELECTION OF THE CHAIRMAN - With only one nomination for Chairman, Cllr Mr JP Todd was elected for a fourth year and due to the circumstances of the meeting a declaration of acceptance of office will be prepared for signature and signed when circumstances allow.
181/20

DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – Councillors were reminded to record any interests in the book.
182/20

ELECTION OF THE VICE CHAIRMAN - With only one nomination for Vice Chairman, Cllr Mr R Perry was appointed for a second year.
183/20

APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS TO THE FOLLOWING COMMITTEES – A full list is attached:
Planning – broken down into Town Planning (all Councillors) to discuss and comment on received Planning Applications, this committee routinely meets once a month or when required (it is understood that not all Councillors will be available to attend every meeting but the meeting requires a quorum of 5 councillors for a decision to be made).  The Parish Plan Committee (x 3 Councillors) is to review (annually) and update the Parish Plan over the next 10 years.  Cllr Mr D Healing was appointed Chairman of the Planning Committee, with Cllr Mr P Paul appointed Vice Chairman. 
Crime Prevention – all Councillors, this meets the second Tuesday bi-monthly to discuss issues in the village and come up with initiatives, this committee feeds into the Neighbourhood Tasking Group and Community Policing Teams.  It is understood that not all Councillors will be available to attend every meeting but they should all take an interest in enhancing/protecting the safety of our residents.  Cllr Mr S Botham was appointed Chairman of the Crime Prevention Committee.  Cllr Mr J Ellis was appointed Vice Chairman.  
HR & Finance - x 3 Councillors, this committee meets quarterly to review the accounts, financial procedures and HR matters.   Cllr Mr B Turner was appointed Chairman of the HR and Finance Committee, Cllr Mr S Rennie was appointed Vice Chairman.
Policies – x 3 Councillors, this committee meets once a year or when required to review current policies and procedures and work on new policies with the Clerk.  Cllrs Mr B Turner, Mr S Botham and Mr P Paul will be the Policy Committee
Amenities (non committee) – a Councillor is allocated to each Amenity in the village; Cemetery (Cllrs Mr D Healing/S Rennie), Village Hall (Cllrs Mrs S Paines), Pavilion (Cllr S Rennie), Recreation Ground (Cllr Mr J Todd), Larkhill Play Area (Cllr Mr R Perry), Avon Fields (Cllr Mrs R Ellis), River Park (Cllr Mr I Teirney), Allotments (Cllr Mr W Clarke), Rights of Way (Cllr Mrs R Ellis), Youth Services (Cllr S Rennie), Community Events (Cllr Mr J Todd).  Councillors are to report findings (if any) from their respective amenity area at Full Council Meetings each month.  
184/20

APPOINTMENT OF REPRESENTATIVES TO EXTERNAL MEETINGS/ORGANISATIONS

Amesbury Area Board – x 2 Councillors (Meets 6-8 times a year usually on a Thursday evening to tackle local issues and consider grant applications for community projects and youth groups).  Cllrs Mrs M Wardell/Mrs S Paines.
Community Area Transport Group – x 2 Councillors (Meets quarterly during the day to discuss Highways issues for the Amesbury Area Board Area).  Cllrs Mr J Ellis/Mr S Botham.
World Heritage Site Management Committee – x 2 Councillors (Meets 3 times per year during the day with stakeholders including National Trust, English Heritage etc to discuss priorities).  Cllrs Mrs K Sharp/Mr S Botham.
Larkhill – x 2 Councillors (The Larkhill Community Partnership meets quarterly, providing opportunities for improved military and civilian integration in the Parish).   Cllrs Mr S Rennie/Mr P Paul.
185/20

The Council deferred a decision on the banking signatories until after the HR and Finance meeting next week.
186/20

THE COUNCIL CONFIRMED ITS COMMITMENT TO ADOPTING THE CODE OF CONDUCT.
187/20

TO APPROVE THE MINUTES – The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Meeting of the 28th of April 2020.
188/20

CHAIRMAN’S ADDRESS – Chairman, Cllr JP Todd thanked the Councillors for putting their trust in him for another year as Chairman. He was very proud of what the Council achieves and all of the staff. The Chairman stated that he was available if there were any issues and that he felt the Councillors and staff work well together as a team.
189/20

UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
a. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES – Michael Farebrother reported on the current situation during Lockdown and said that the biggest change at the moment is that small groups are now allowed to gather and it is now less of a policing priority to attend gatherings unless they are blatantly abusing the social distancing rules. He said that the lockdown has increased the tensions in a number of households. On the whole though public order, thefts and vehicle offences are slightly down with most people being at home. He also said the way to help in these current times was to keep checking in with people you might be worried about. Chairman, Cllr Todd reported that a member of the community had posted a picture of youths ignoring social distancing rules in the recreation ground yesterday afternoon and asked PCSO Farebrother to bear this in mind and look at the issue when he is next there.

b. CRIME PREVENTION (including Speedwatch) – Cllr Botham, thanked PCSO Farebrother for the Police’s swift action when he reported the overnight sleeper in the Village Hall Car Park last week. There has been more fly tipping in Martin Bushes Lane. Wiltshire Councillor Graham Wright was aware and will be reporting the matter. Cllr Botham also reported that the Home Secretary had sent a letter to the Speedwatch group thanking them for their response during the Covid Crisis. 
c. POLICIES – Nothing to report.
d. HR&FINANCE – Will be meeting next week.
e. PLANNING – Cllr Healing confirmed the variation in the plans for 2 Pinckneys Way had not been brought to his attention by Wiltshire Council. He had notified every interested party of the change, which relates to access and parking. Cllr Healing also confirmed that the cycle path from Larkhill to Durrington had been approved and that at present he was not aware of whether or not a crossing would be put in place . Wiltshire Cllr Graham Wright confirmed he will lobby for a change of speed limit for the safety of the cyclists but that a Pelican crossing would not be put up.
f. AMENITIES – see attached written reports from Councillors.
190/20

REPORT by the clerk - The clerk has been finishing the year-end procedure and getting together all the paperwork required for the internal audit. The AGAR paperwork for the external auditor will take place after the internal audit.
The clerk reported the recent activity at the Hackthorne Road Bus stop to the PCSO as it was suggested the area was being used for drugs.

The clerk had completed the Pension regulator’s re declaration and the pension scheme’s annual return.

The waste bins at the Pavilion are frequently over weight and the clerk has asked Hurdcotts to use some of the capacity in the village Hall bin, to spread the load during the closure of the Hall.

The Council office is now opening Tuesday to Friday we have a dog gate in place stopping people at the door and allowing social distancing the clerk is wiping down door handles and anything else touched by visitors. This week a music student used the Hall for a filmed recital for Bath Spa University.
The clerk has prepared and sent to the head of HR and finance a breakdown of the costs for the Village Hall and the Pavilion for the meeting next week.

The silver birch tree behind Willow Drive was attended by Cllr Clarke, Wiltshire Cllr Graham Wright and the clerk. It was resolved by the Council that they should know exactly what the tree surgeon recommends before they consent to the work.
191/20

REPORT by the Wiltshire Councillor 
Funds from the development at Avon Valley College – 

These funds will be available shortly over £20,000 and they are for use in the community. Cllr Perry stated that the majority of the money was promised to be spent on improving the Ham, providing speed controls and other enhancements. He said the development had changed and had windows facing properties, which was not been anticipated. Wiltshire Cllr Graham Wright said that it was never the intention for the funds to be used solely on the Ham and that the money should enhance Durrington. He suggested the matter be discussed at a later date.

The Wiltshire Cllr confirmed the tree in Coronation Road was in the process of being removed. The verges will be cut this week, and the improvements for the infant school have all been accepted.
192/20 
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council:
a. AMESBURY AREA BOARD -  Nothing to report
b. CATG – Nothing to report
c. WORLD HERITAGE SITE MANAGEMENT PLAN – Cllr Mrs K Sharp asked the clerk to place a notice on the website and social media advising the public that the solstice will not be going ahead this year.
193/20
ACCOUNTS
The Council RESOLVED to approve the cheques and debits for March 2020.
16/19
PROPOSALS 
a.
The Town Council confirmed its annual subscriptions to other bodies as follows:

National/Wiltshire Association of Local Councils (NALC/WALC is the national and regional organisations that represent local councils, providing support and advice and promoting the work of councils – approx. £1260).

Magazine of the NALC (LCR – approx. £20).

Society of Local Council Clerks (SLCC is a professional body for clerks, providing advice and guidance on all council matters – approx. £200).

Community First – (Wiltshire’s Rural Community Council that works towards enhancing rural life through various projects - approx. £40).

National Society of Allotment and Leisure Gardeners (NASLG provides magazines and offers for allotment holders as well as advice on how to deal with associated problems – approx. £60). Approved subject to Cllr Clarke reviewing the magazine and agreeing the value of the subscription.
Campaign for Rural England (CPRE is a National Charity protecting the countryside – approx. £40).

Run a Club – Youth Club support (approx. £120).

b.
The Town Council approved deferring making any Earmarked Reserves (EMR) for 2020/21 save for the CIL fund received of £1051.
c. 
The Town Council RESOLVED to open a separate bank account for the operation of the earmarked reserves, the clerk to organise.

d. 
The Town Council RESOLVED to use £500 from the Nationwide account for the repair of the seesaw at Avon fields. 

195/20

CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk.  All matters previously raised in the clerks report.
196/20

CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.  There was no confidential business to discuss.
197/20

ANY OTHER BUSINESS - Cllr R Ellis raised the issue of the BOAT Martin Bushes Lane. She said there had been vehicles using the lane recently in a dangerous manner and the speed limit there was a considerable concern. Cllr Ellis is to look into the possibility of reducing the BOAT to exclude motor vehicles. Cllr R Ellis asked the Council for consent to look at reopening ROW Bulford 1. The Council gave its consent. Cllr R Ellis then asked for the marker on the path between Hackthorne and Milston to be re painted, the clerk to arrange.
198/20

DATE OF NEXT MEETING – June 30th 2020
Signed




Chairman                        Date
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